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Submission re NZ Income Insurance Proposal 

Via: incomeinsurance@mbie.govt.nz  

26 April 2022 

 

Tēnā koutou,  

Thank you for the opportunity to offer feedback on the NZ Income Insurance (NZII) scheme proposal. 

This is a brief, headline-only submission and I welcome dialogue, exploration and/or requests for 

expansion on detail and research about any of the following points.  

I acknowledge NZII would likely bring about net benefits for some people and communities. Overall, 

however, I am opposed to the scheme as it risks exacerbating inequality, isolation and (other) 

effects of colonisation: 

(i) NZII as a tool of ongoing colonisation: The Government has not upheld Tiriti o 

Waitangi during the design process of the scheme. Iwi and hapū have not co-designed 

aims, principles and characteristics of the scheme in equal partnership with the 

Crown.  

(ii) Scheme aims: The Government is excluding multiple vulnerable populations from the 

scheme’s (higher-than-welfare) financial support, including (1) people whose 

permanent or chronic (6-months+) disabilities and/or health conditions mean paid 

employment is impossible or inappropriate, and (2) sole-parent families for whom 

paid employment is impossible or inappropriate. The Government is de-prioritising 

equity, solidarity and social cohesion by introducing this scheme, which risks 

entrenching deep poverty, stigma and marginalisation for those excluded.1  

(iii) Scheme funding: The regressive nature of the compulsory levies will jeopardise the 

financial wellbeing of whānau and families in financially precarious paid-work 

situations.   

 

Instead, the Government should: 

(i) Ensure any new unemployment or welfare initiative – especially if it is a major 

initiative, both in terms of resources and change in principles, as NZII is – is 

developed as a Māori-Crown partnership under te Tiriti o Waitiangi, in order to 

uphold te Tiriti and lead to tino rangatiratanga and better collective outcomes for 

Māori.  

(ii) Propose to its Tiriti partners that an employer-funded 4-week “bridging payment” of 

100% wages (not 80% as proposed by NZII) be introduced. 

(iii) Propose to its Tiriti partners that all whānau and families receive liveable, adequate 

incomes, based on need, rather than being based on prior income or nominal 

contributions to a fund. This includes moving towards individualisation of benefit 

entitlements, so that a partner’s income would not be taken into account in 

entitlement assessment, unless that income was above median.  

 
1 See “Impact of the Covid-19 Income Relief Payment” Humpage, L. and Moore, C. (2021). Income in the wake 
of Covid-19: interviews. The University of Auckland, Child Poverty Action Group, Auckland Action Against 
Poverty and First Union. Pp30-32.  








